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Abstract 

 
This article examines the origins of modernism/postmodernism and their presentation in the light of 

aesthetic and philosophical treatises or literary works of Friedrich Schlegel, Heinrich Kleist, Friedrich 
Schiller, as well as in the triad model of the world history and the biblical story of the fall of the man. The 
common idea which lies at the basis of the works presented is the contrast between the principles of nature 
and reason and the search for opportunities for their synthesis. The central thesis of the article is to present 
the commonality between the maxims of modernism/postmodernism and early German romanticism, as 
well as to consider postmodernism as late romanticism with its inherent manneristic features. The basic 
concepts of modernism and postmodernism are presented through the prism of works and theories of Frie-
drich Nietzsche, Wolfgang Welsch, Christoph Bode, Rolf Günter Renner, as well as Victor Žmegač. The 
central concept in the article is the concept of self-reflection of literature and art as the most vivid feature 
of modernism and postmodernism.  
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“Thus, what could lead to postmodernism once again ends... in romanticism” 
(Welsch, 1987, p. 176). 

 
Introduction 

 
Friedrich Schlegel had already referred to a 

historical-philosophical differentiation between 
„antiquity‟ and „modernity‟ in his early text 
“About the Study of Greek Poetry”. Schlegel 
proceeds from the assumption here that antique 
art is the manifestation of a „natural‟ connection 
between the self and the world, while modernity 
is characterized by the emancipation of the rea-
son, which analytically separates, distinguishes 
and criticizes things. The world of antiquity, 
shaped by the self-evident connection of all 
things, is breaking apart, an open development 
comes along: the unity of modern (progressive) 

art could only be produced by the reason. Thus, 
the reason has to try to create unity through a 
new analytical operation, by turning back to it-
self1, which has destroyed itself through its ana-
lytical nature. For Schlegel (1980), modern art in 
this sense is always and necessarily a „meta-art‟ 
(p. 109). 

The separation of nature and spirit goes 
back to the triadic model of the world history 
postulated in modern times by both: the classics 
and the early Romantics. This model is based on 
a historical-philosophical-abstractly conceived 
sequence of times: the first stage of development 

                                                           
1  We understand it in the wide sense of the word as the 

self-reflection of art. 
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forms the so-called “Golden Age”, its middle 
phase stands for alienation from nature, and the 
third stage symbolizes the ideal state, which is a 
reflected synthesis of the first and second ages. 
The “Golden Age” characterizes, in particular, 
the still unreflected and therefore self-evident 
unity of nature and man. The second phase 
stands for the modern present, namely the con-
flict with nature, which has arisen because of the 
exclusive orientation of man towards intellect 
and science. The future third phase is presented 
as a conscious and reflexively potentiated har-
mony with nature, in which man is to achieve 
harmony with himself. 

In this regard, Friedrich Wilhelm Joseph 
Schelling emphasizes the free will of man, and 
he sees the goal of world history in the fact that 
man faces up to the task of his own free will: The 
painful development of the Godhead comes to its 
end, and everything, redeemed from humanity, 
enters the eternally unmoved rest of the God-
head. Thus, nature and spirit would again form a 
unity and no longer oppose each other as oppo-
sites (Wührl, 1998, pp. 79-86). 

Another model for the origins of language 
scepticism as a characteristic of the modern age 
is offered by the biblical story, where the state of 
innocence in the Garden of Eden can be com-
pared to the “Golden Age”. After eating from the 
Tree of the Knowledge, man could distinguish 
between good and evil, which, on the other hand, 
is paralleled with the awakening of human con-
sciousness. Thus, the following phase can be 
equated with alienation, excess of consciousness 
and over-reflexivity, which stood in the way of 
the time of harmony, originality, creativity, the 
immediate creation in art. With the mortal sin for 
humankind, the death of naivety and sterility in 
art occurred, which is most clearly expressed in 
the modern era: “In terms of the “word” or lan-

guage, this means that, as modernism also cor-
rectly states, the authenticity and immediacy of 
expression has been lost in the face of increasing 
distance and over-reflexivity...” (Stürmer, 2013, 
p. 202). 

 
Main Text 

 
The notion of the crisis of art, triggered by 

an excess of reflexivity, is also problematized in 
Heinrich Kleist‟s essay “About the puppet thea-
tre” („Über das Marionettentheater“). His reflec-
tions in this regard again revolve around the tree 
of the Knowledge. In his essay, Kleist (1990) 
pursues the idea of “the disorder that conscious-
ness causes in the natural grace of man” (p. 560), 
and links this to the assertion that “since we have 
eaten from the tree of the Knowledge” (p. 559), 
humans can achieve nothing in art any more. 
Kleist concludes that “paradise is locked and the 
cherub is behind us; we must make the journey 
around the world and see whether it is perhaps 
open again from behind somewhere” (p. 559). 
The conclusion of Kleist is as follows: “when 
knowledge has passed through an infinite as it 
were”, there will again be a possibility “to fall 
back into the state of innocence” (p. 563). 

Friedrich Schiller‟s treatises “On the aes-
thetic education of man in a series of letters” 
(„Über die ästhetische Erziehung des Menschen 
in einer Reihe von Briefen“, 1795) and in “Abo-
ut naive and sentimental poetry” („Über naive 
und sentimentalische Dichtung“, 1795/96) had a 
particular influence on the aesthetic discourse of 
modernity. According to his “Aesthetic Letters”, 
Schiller (2004) postulates the transition from the 
“natural state” via the “state of freedom” to the 
“state of reason” (p. 647). The three stages sym-
bolize the aesthetic education of man. While the 
state of nature is coupled with material needs, the 
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second stage of aesthetic education focuses on 
moral values. In the third state, man can control 
both sides equally, whereby the aesthetic state is 
both path and goal at the same time. Schiller also 
makes a distinction here between antique and 
modern society, characterizing the former as an 
ideal one. Modern society, on the other hand, he 
attests to the loss of inner freedom.2 

According to Schiller, modern social orders, 
because of their particularization, resembled a 
“coarse mechanics..., where a mechanical life as 
a whole is formed from the fragmentation of in-
finitely many, but lifeless parts.” (Schiller, 2004, 
p. 583)3 “Schiller considers reflexivity to be 
guilty of this development”, because “the all-
dividing mind” struck “this wound to the new 
humanity..., so the inner bond of human nature is 
also torn apart, and a perishable quarrel tore its 
harmonious powers apart” (Schiller, 2004, p. 
583)4. 

The aim of aesthetic education is, therefore, 
that man should do the morally correct thing no 
longer out of duty, as the result of a rational pro-
cess, but out of affinity. This model, in turn, 
leads to a political goal, i.e. “refinement of char-
acter” (Schiller, 2004, p. 592)5. A cultural stage 
of development in this respect would promise 
that sensuality and morality come to a balance so 
that the right thing is wanted of its own accord. 

Thus, he succinctly sums up the function of 
art in modernity: the responsibility of art is to put 
an end to the deficient general condition in which 
the individual and all of humanity find them-
selves in modernity. So, it can be concluded that 
Schiller sees art as a bringer of salvation (but not 
in the religious sense), but its sphere of activity 

                                                           
2  Nietzsche, too, regards modernity as an experience of 

loss. 
3  The 6th letter. 
4  The 6th letter. 
5  The 8th letter. 

should not be limited to its own sphere but 
should take on a task for society as a whole. 

The already mentioned treatise “About Na-
ive and Sentimental Poetry” (1795) focuses not 
only on a different world view of artists but also 
on different types of poets (intuitive versus re-
flexive). At the centre of this treatise by Schiller 
is the concept of nature, which he defines as 
“nothing other than voluntary existence, the ex-
istence of things by themselves, existence ac-
cording to their own and independent laws” 
(Schiller, 2004, p. 694.) and at another point as 
“...eternal unity with itself” (Schiller, 2004, p. 
695). Nevertheless, Schiller realizes that this 
view of nature can only be regarded as an ideal 
for modern man, in other words as a “realization 
of the ideal” (Schiller, 2004, p. 697). 

Schiller makes the following demand of the 
sentimental poet: “He does not lead us back-
wards into our childhood in order to let us buy a 
rest with the precious acquisitions of the intellect, 
which cannot last longer than the sleep of our 
mental powers; but leads us forward to our ma-
turity in order to give us the feeling of higher 
harmony” (Schiller, 2004, p. 750). 

Schiller thus draws a differentiated dividing 
line between the two types of poetry, saying that 
the poets “belong either to the naïve or to the 
sentimental” (Schiller, 2004, p. 712): “The poet, 
I said, is either nature or he will seek it. One 
makes the naive poet, the other- the sentimental 
poet.” (Schiller, 2004, p. 716) [Emphasis in text]. 
The naive poet is characterized by the fact that he 
is still connected with the ideal of the state of 
nature. His unbroken and immediate perspective 
on the world is derived from this. The senti-
mental poet is, as the quote says, a seeker of the 
ideal of the state of nature because he is aware of 
the break between the ideal and reality. This 
means that sentimental poetry is no longer mere 
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mimesis but also includes reflection. Since the 
ideal is something unattainable, Schiller is con-
cerned with an infinite approach to the ideal: 
“But because the ideal is infinite that he never 
reaches, the cultivated man can never become 
perfect in his own way, just as the natural man 
can become perfect in his own” (Schiller, 2004, 
p. 718). It follows: in order to achieve the goal of 
history, namely the balance of common sense 
and sensuality, it is necessary that art also con-
tains both sides, only a reflected view of moder-
nity can lead to its overcoming. Thus, according 
to Schiller, the sentimental artist is assigned the 
task of educating people aesthetically and thus 
overcoming the deficient modernity. 

The following statement succinctly sums up 
the above-mentioned statements, and concerns 
the approach of the present investigation: For 
here Schiller addresses the task of the modern 
subject, which can also be applied to the modern 
poet. He writes, for example, that it is “of infinite 
importance for the modern subject to look again 
at the legislation of nature in a pure copy and to 
be able to purify himself from the depravities of 
art in this mirror” (Schiller, 2004, p. 747) [Em-
phasis: Y. E.]. In this, we see the above-quoted 
demand on art to mediate between rationality 
and sensuality as the two sides of art. 

On the first of January 1887, the “Allge-
meine Deutsche Universitätszeitung” published 
ten “theses of the free literary association 
„Durch‟!” The sixth thesis said: “Our highest 
artistic ideal is no longer antiquity, but moderni-
ty”6 (Wunberg & Dietrich, 1998, pp. 23-24). In 
literary studies, the definition of modernity is 
mostly used historically: It encompasses the ar-
tistic movements of the late 19th and early 20th 

                                                           
6  This is the first use of the - older - term “modern” in 

the sense of a current epoch term. In the past, the term 
had usually been used in a much more general sense, 
in contrast to the term of antiquity. 

centuries and is seen as a pluralistic movement. 
“The basis for the connotation of „modern‟ in the 
Age of Enlightenment and Romanticism, i.e. in 
the age of world-historical modernity (in Haber-
mas‟ sense), is the awareness of the unpredicta-
ble changeability of history and thus of a potenti-
ality of occurrence, within which the own new 
can have a chance” (Žmegač, 1987, p. 252). 

It should be noted that since the 18th centu-
ry the present has been described as “modern”, 
which then caused confusion in the use of the 
term “modernity”. Hans Robert Jauß (1970) po-
ints out that that the word “modernism” was al-
ready used in the fifth century, “in the period of 
transition from ancient Rome to the new Chris-
tian world” (p. 16). He regards modernity less as 
an epochal concept than as the expression of a 
specific consciousness. For Baudelaire, moderni-
ty is an expression of contemporaneity. It is true 
that even today, we still use the word “modern” 
colloquially often only in the sense of “present, 
current”. Baudelaire also means it, but he adds a 
normative emphasis: we should live in the pre-
sent, not indulge in romantic dreams of the past. 
“For Baudelaire, aesthetic and historical experi-
ence of modernité fall into one” (Jauß, 1970, 
p. 55). 

Modernity is classified as a crisis phenome-
non from the very beginning. The liberation from 
this crisis is seen in radical modernity. The am-
bivalent character of the concept of modernity is 
demonstrated by Dieter Borchmeyer (1986, pp. 
176-183) in the concept of Décadence, namely in 
“Nietzsche‟s critique of Décadence”. Thus, the 
latter writes in the “Case of Wagner”: “I am as 
good as Wagner the child of this time, that is, a 
decadent: only that I understood that only that I 
resisted it” (Nietzsche, 1999, p. 11). It follows 
that Nietzsche regards himself as a sceptical con-
temporary of modernity, a time, characterised by 
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him as decay. This makes him a decadent artist. 
Since he nevertheless sees through the state of 
decay, he can defend himself against it by reject-
ing the latter. The decadence of his time is asso-
ciated with the loss of a tradition. After all: “the 
relativization of meanings and values does not 
mean that they no longer mean anything at all; 
rather, it means that they can mean something 
else, possibly everything else” (Wunberg, 1995, 
p. 60). In the modern age, the amount of tradi-
tional knowledge is so present that it is perceived 
as ballast. For this reason, Nietzsche demands 
that the “historically sick” be forgotten. On the 
other hand, “remembering is to be understood as 
the complement of forgetting and as a condition 
of the present” (Barner, 1989, p. 10). In other 
words, one could maintain that only the absolute-
ly new is still suitable for art, which is summa-
rized by the word “novity”. This calls into ques-
tion the transformability of traditional content. 

As soon as the writer considers that the 
source of creation is not nature but art, he begins 
to reflect on it. It thus depends on whether a 
writer perceives the respective tradition as ballast 
that could lead him to silence, or as the innova-
tive potential that serves as a fundus. These ap-
proaches are reflected in the language. The epis-
temological crisis of modernity is related to the 
catchwords loss of reality, disintegration of val-
ues and alienation and is linked to the results of 
science: Quantum mechanics and the theory of 
relativity lead to the loss of confidence in the ob-
jectivity of human perception. The failure of 
logocentrism, the experience of a border between 
the self and the world, the doubt about the ability 
of language to carry meaning, thus trigger two 
attitudes that are the consequence of language 
scepticism: the silence in speechlessness and the 
playful use of language. The interrupted flow of 
what is written, the slowing down, the fragmen-

tation of the text as a whole are related to a reali-
ty that can no longer be caught up by pure de-
scription. Incoherence, in reality, brings incoher-
ence in literature. This also results in the loss of 
the mimetic ability of language. David Lodge 
(1981) summarizes the characteristics of modern 
literature as follows: “formal experiment, dislo-
cation of conventional syntax, radical breaches 
of decorum, disturbance of chronology and spa-
tial order, ambiguity, polysemy, obscurity, 
mythopoetic allusion, primitivism, irrationalism, 
structuring by symbol and rather than by narra-
tive or argumentative logic, and so on” (p. 71). 

Doubt about the truth of the word is grow-
ing into a common topos of modern literature par 
excellence. The language crisis and the associat-
ed identity crisis take place in the reflexive act of 
writing. It follows that the loss of language can 
be spoken or written about in the same way. This 
brings the creation of the work of art into the fo-
cus of literature. This happens through the break 
with the literary tradition that practised a mean-
ingful narrative. 

Alice Bolterauer (2007) describes the “for-
ced form of reference to one‟s own writing in the 
various forms of self-reference and self-reflec-
tion in the context of a reflection on literary mo-
dernity... as a sign of modernity”, referring to 
both Theodor Adorno and Niklas Luhmann (p. 
176).7 In another treatise on the “literary-theore-
tical reflections of Viennese modernism, Boltera-
uer describes the crisis of legitimacy in which li-
terature around 1900 finds itself, which can, 

                                                           
7  Cf. ibidem: “So not only Theodor W. Adorno thinks 

that the artists of modernity are “compelled to perma-
nent reflection” (Theodor W. Adorno, Ästhetische 
Theorie, p. 507), Niklas Luhmann also speaks of the 
necessity of a “reflection of the form of self-observa-
tions and self-descriptions of a system, which have to 
be proposed and enforced in the system itself in a pro-
cess which in turn is again observed and described” 
(Niklas Luhmann, Beobachtungen der Moderne, p. 
7f). 
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however, be applied to pan-European, including 
German-language literature: “Themes, modes, 
media and functions seem to have been lost to it 
[literature. Note Y. E.]. The competition of new 
scientific disciplines (e.g. psychology) and tech-
nical achievements (the „new‟ media) threatens 
to restrict the scope and meaning of literary writ-
ing existentially. „Old‟ patterns of explanation 
and justification are proving to be exhausted, 
new paradigms of writing and its social anchor-
ing are not in sight. In this situation, it is not sur-
prising that the concept of literature itself is dis-
appearing. What literature is in itself, whether 
„the‟ poetry exists at all: it is in these doubts that 
a precarious consciousness of the authors of what 
they write and of themselves crystallizes.” (Bol-
terauer, 1998, p. 14). 

As a result, there is a permanent self-quest-
ioning and critical problematization of literary 
and aesthetic norms. Under the given circum-
stances, the concept of literature proves to be a 
constructed, newly designed and defined - in 
short: a progressive process. 

In his study “Poeticity”, Sebastian Neu-
meister (1970, p. 50) addresses the fact that the 
phenomenon of “self-reflection of art” has be-
come a more frequent theme in the 20th century. 
Manfred Schmeling (1977) notes the following: 
“The principle is clear: literature no longer 
knows anything but itself, it ultimately only 
questions itself about its own functioning, form 
becomes content” (p. 5).  

In his study “Our Postmodern Modernity”, 
Wolfgang Welsch (1987) shows how the critic 
of modernity becomes an overcomer of “modern 
illness” by opposing modern intensification with 
a postmodern attitude: “For now one could no 
longer manoeuvre new projects ever into the 
world in the name of truth, but had to reckon 

with the return of the same - after the mask char-
acter had been seen through” (p. 137). 

Ambiguity is elevated to a strategy of post-
modernism, which means that the past (in the 
sense of tradition) is not simply overcome, but 
transformed, appropriated and perspectively bro-
ken. Ambiguization can be interpreted on the one 
hand as the result of the language crisis, but on 
the other hand, as creative potentiality and plu-
rality. In his dissertation “Aesthetics of Ambigui-
ty”, Christoph Bode considers ambiguity not on-
ly as a characteristic of modern art but as a para-
digm of modernity per se. In doing so, he oppos-
es postmodernist talk of the end of modernity, 
since, in his view, neither the literary material 
nor supposedly radical textual techniques justify 
talk of the age of postmodernity: “...because ex-
actly that which is presented as radically new is 
nothing more than the practical testing of the 
rules of modernity: ambiguity through self-refe-
rence. Literary ambiguity as to the mark of mo-
dernity, also characterizes “postmodern litera-
ture” (Bode, 1988, p. 315).  

Bode regards postmodernism as a dialecti-
cal component of modernism and considers it 
superfluous as an epochal literary concept. Rolf 
Günter Renner (1988), who investigates the spe-
cial characteristics of postmodernism, also sees 
“the postmodern constellation... prepared in the 
norms and settings of modernity” (p. 124). Fol-
lowing Bode (1988), we do not consider post-
modernism as an epochal literary concept, but as 
a practice of “practical testing of the rules of mo-
dernity” on literary works. At the bottom of this 
article is the thesis that postmodernism is the late 
romantic phase of literary modernity with its typ-
ical mannerisms and exaggerations. It has a lot in 
common with the high phase but is much more 
critical and extreme, but above all, self-reflexive 
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however, be applied to pan-European, including 
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– in Bode‟s sense “ambiguated by self-
reference” (p. 315). 

The plurality criticized by Nietzsche, be-
cause it ends in arbitrariness, becomes the flip 
side of modernity, which, for representatives of 
postmodernist theories, relies on novity (novel-
ty). Accordingly, it could be concluded that mo-
dernity and postmodernity differ in their han-
dling of material. For this reason, this article will 
not consciously speak of epochs here. Postmod-
ernism is the name of a process that brings the 
complexity and ambiguity of a work of art into 
the field of interpretation and construction. On 
the other hand, it is, like modernism, the expres-
sion of a specific consciousness that, in dealing 
with the material of tradition, focuses on plurali-
ty and the suspension of strategies. 

Wunberg (1983) has already proven for 
modernity that the daily information overload 
has led to the complaint about the loss of unity. 
Paradigmatically for the present attitude towards 
life, this results in the simultaneity of the non-
simultaneous. It leads to the awareness that one 
can judge only partially and only from a particu-
lar perspective. Wolfgang Welsch and Christoph 
Bode agree that postmodernism does not strive 
to overcome modernity or to become transom-
dern. Welsch (1987) goes even further by inves-
tigating how the artists‟ position on their material 
has changed: “Postmodernism exists where a 
fundamental pluralism of language, models, 
methods is practised, not just in different works 
side by side, but in one and the same work, i.e. 
interreferentially” (pp. 16-17). 

Thus, plurilingualism is created as a coex-
istence of different languages, and the difference 
is brought to the fore. The representatives of 
postmodernism see the notion of wholeness as a 
deception, the loss of meaning is transformed 
into a perspective of undreamt-of possibilities, 

into the generation of multiple meanings.  
As already mentioned, postmodernism is 

not an overcoming of modernity, but rather its 
continuation and reversal of the signs. It is also 
essential to draw a dividing line between its rela-
tionship to tradition. For postmodernism, forms 
and values may still have generally accepted va-
lidity, but they no longer have any general bind-
ing force: “Old can be younger than young, can 
ignite more present and future than the perma-
nent glow of the current contains. It can, but does 
not have to. No precedence for tradition” 
(Welsch, 1987, p. 106). Viktor Žmegac (1985) 
notes this: “The uncertainty about reality is re-
vealed in the authors‟ tendency to replace the ol-
der narrative models suggesting a totality of ex-
perience, for example in the tradition of the de-
velopment novel, with mosaic-like descriptions 
of conditions” (p. 278). 

Ambiguity always arises when literature 
seeks to escape its primary meaning. This creates 
a suspension between normal, metalinguistic and 
aesthetic levels of meaning. Ambiguity does not 
degrade into a stylistic device but rather repre-
sents an effect of aesthetic textualization. 

 
Conclusions 

 
The argumentation of this investigation 

boils down to the fact that the rediscovery of the 
self-reflexive gesture in modernity and its inten-
sification in postmodernity can be traced back to 
the crisis of modernity, namely to the loss of 
meaning and the associated language crisis. The 
latter, consecutively, leads not only to the triadic 
model of the word history and the biblical myth 
about the fall of man but also to the observations 
about the loss of unity and harmony, as presented 
by Friedrich Schiller and Heinrich Kleist. From 
this, an extensive arc spans, whose philosophical 
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beginnings lead back to early Romanticism and 
end in postmodernism as a particular aesthetic 
approach. In its turn, this is reflected in the pro-
cess of the self-reflexive act of writing, when the 
conditions under which a literary work is creat-
ed: thus, the writing process itself comes to the 
forefront of contemplation. The further parallels 
between Romanticism as a spiritual position and 
postmodernism are particularization in represen-
tation (it is reflected in the fragments as a literary 
genre in Romanticism), the abolition of temporal 
chronology, the intensification of attention to 
mosaic representation, which in turn is connected 
with the loss of totality. The search for totality is 
reflected in the fact that writing becomes a dia-
lectical and never-ending process. 
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